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The Milepost is published monthly and is the official newsletter of 
the Pikes Peak Division, of the Rocky Mountain Region, of the Na-
tional Model Railroad Association. Our meetings are usually held 
on the second Friday of each month at the Sand Creek Police Sta-
tion, 4125 Center Park Drive (southeast of the intersection of Foun-
tain and Academy), Colorado Springs, Colorado, at 7:00 PM. Please 
come to one of our meetings — we’d love to meet you. All scales are 
welcome. Besides our monthly meeting, we have swap meets, train 
shows, and many other model railroad activities.
	 All content of this journal is copyrighted to its respective 
owner unless otherwise noted. Please do not use content from this 
newsletter without explicit, case-by-case permission.

NOVEMBER 2015: Alan Hutchins is planning a presentation 
called, Train Story — planning to run about 45 minutes.

DECEMBER 2015: No presentation — Christmas party.
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The meeting was called to order by Superintendent, Wade Mountz, 
on Friday, October 9th, 2015, at the Sand Creek Police Station, 4125 
Center Park Drive (southeast of the intersection of Fountain and 
Academy), Colorado Springs, Colorado, at 7:04 PM. There were no 
new visitors.
	 The minutes for the September 2015 meeting were ap-
proved as written in The Milepost.
	 Frank Pareso gave the Treasurer’s report. Frank also re-
ceive a letter from an organization called, Life Without Lupus. This 
organization is asking if our group could set-up a model railroad 
display on December 5th and 6th, of this year at an event they are 
having. Frank had already talked to John Emmot — John said this 
could be a problem because the module group is already obligated 
for setup at the TECO show during those dates. It was decided that 
we would have to tell this organization we would have to pass on 
this opportunity.
	 Frank brought a second item up. He would like some type 
of gift of some kind be given to Mike Maline, and his staff, for their 
hosting a tour of the Fort Carson Army Base Railroad for our group 
(back on Saturday, September 26th, 2015). Wade thanked Mike and 
there was a round of applause. Frank made a motion to thank Mike 
and his staff each receive at least a $20.00 gift certificate (card). 
Kristin asked that this be at least $25.00. Frank asked Mike to let 
him know what kind of gift certificate (card) each person would 
want — Mike will let Frank know. The motion passed.
	 There was no old business to be resolved.
	 Wade reported that Jerry Bonds, the Contest Chairman will 
be moving out of town soon. Wade will be looking for a replace-
ment chairperson for this position. Wade described what duties this 
position includes. Please let Wade know if you are interested in this 
position.
	 Gerry Drewes gave an update on the Youth In Model Rail-
roading clinic. Next event is October 17th, 2015 (see flier in the 
Inserts Section [there is also an event on November 21th, 2015]). 
Gerry is always looking for volunteers to help out.
	 Gerry and John may be looking for modules for a 21-day 
set-up at the Fine Arts Center in December.
	 Dusty Thompson gave a final update on the upcoming divi-
sion train show for October 17, 2015. Set-up will be the Friday be-
fore at 6:30pm. Vendor spots are full with 33-34 tables sold. He may 
have to borrow some tables. Everything looks good for the show.
	 Wade and Jack discussed that the regional trailer has been 
sold and it is gone.
	 Andy Buco gave information concerning TECO shows. 
The 2016 show dates were announced:

	 • TECO #27 will be April 23-24;
	 • TECO #28 will be June 18-19 (Father’s Day Weekend);
	 • There will be no September show because of the RMR’s
	       October 2016 convention;
	 • TECO #29 will be December 2-4, 2016.

	 Joe and Kristin discussed their thinking that they will prob-
ably do the Boy Scout merit badges during the April 23-24, 2016 
TECO show — and possibly during the other TECO shows.
	 Roy gave an award out to Ruth & Bill LaFollette for their 
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October 2015
Meeting Minutes

The last meeting was on Friday, October 9th, 2015.

many years of service and dedication to TECO. Roy reports there 
is an upcoming meeting of the RMR 2016 Convention Board Of 
Directors. Roy discussed the questionnaire for the show. He has 
received 80 back so far. Roy also reviewed questions that he has 
brought up related to the convention. Negotiations are still on-going 
for the model car for the convention. He is looking at giving out as-
signments to spread the workload out. There is also work being done 
on signs for the convention and a quilt that will be sold.
	 John Emmot discussed updates for the Module Group. The 
next show is the October 17th for the swap meet — followed by the 
SlimRail show in Woodland Park. SlimRail said it will pay the Divi-
sion $100.00 for the Module Group being at this show. Wade made 
a motion that this $100.00, when received, should go only to the 
Module Group to help pay for their costs in driving up to the show 
and other related expenses. The motion passed.
	 Tonight’s contest, Weathered Diesel Engine, was cancelled 
because there were only two entries — three are required.
	 Mike announced that BNSF would be running a Santa 
Sleigh Ride Christmas train (eight or nine cars) on Friday, Decem-
ber 4th, 2016 for the families of Fort Carson Army Base. This pas-
senger train is planned to be run outside the base for a couple of 
hours around 6-7 PM.
	 Discussion about the possibility of meeting presentations 
and videos being put on the Division website.
	 Meeting break at 7:48 PM.
	 Meeting resumed at 8:03 PM.
	 Raffle drawing was held.
	 Bob Binder gave a presentation on weathering HO-scale 
rolling stock.
	 The meeting ended at 8:49 PM. The next meeting will be 
Friday, November 13th, 2015.

Roy presents an award to Bill LaFaollette.

Bob Binder’s presentation on weathering railcars.
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Pamphlet Bob Binder Gave
Out At His Demonstration.
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This monthly column lists model railroad, and railroad, events in the 
Pikes Peak region, the state of Colorado, and neighboring states. If 
you know of a railroad-related event that can be added to this listing, 
please e-mail them to the editor (midnightriver@ymail.com). Please 
note that dates and times sometimes change, so please check this 
column each month for the latest information. For more information 
on a particular event, click on the blue underlined text to jump out 
to the Internet for the relevant website (not all events have a link).

NOVEMBER 2015
	 13	�����������PPD-NMRA Monthly Meeting (7 PM, Sand Creek 

Police Station).
	 21	�����������Youth In Model Railroading (9 AM, Immanuel 

Lutheran Church, Pikes Peak/Institute, see the 
website for more info: http://www.ymr-online.org/.
Also see flier in the Inserts Section.

	 21-22	������ Rio Grande Division 6 Model Train Show. Albu-
querque, New Mexico. See flier in Inserts Section.

	 26	����������� Thanksgiving Day.

DECEMBER 2015
	 4-6	����������TECO Show (see flyer in the Inserts Section).
	 11	�����������PPD-NMRA Monthly Meeting (7 PM, Sand Creek 

Police Station).
	 11-13	������Boulder Model Railroad Club Train Show. Runs 

each day 10:00 AM to 5:00 PM, Boulder County 
Fair Grounds, Longmont, Colorado. Also see flyer 
in the Inserts Section.

	 12-13	������Rocky Mountain Train Show. Denver Mart, in 
Denver, Colorado.

	 19-20	������Pikemaster Model Railroad Club Open House (see 
updated flyer in the Inserts Section).

	 19	�����������Youth In Model Railroading (9 AM, Immanuel 
Lutheran Church, Pikes Peak/Institute, see the 
website for more info: http://www.ymr-online.org/.
Also see flier in the Inserts Section.

	 24-25	������ Christmas Eve and Christmas Day.
	 26-27	������Pikemaster Model Railroad Club Open House (see 

updated flyer in the Inserts Section).
	 31	����������� New Year’s Eve.

JANUARY 2016
	 1	�������������New Year’s Day.
	 8	�������������PPD-NMRA Monthly Meeting (7 PM, Sand Creek 

Police Station).
	 16	�����������Youth In Model Railroading (9 AM, Immanuel 

Lutheran Church, Pikes Peak/Institute, see the 
website for more info: http://www.ymr-online.org/.
Also see flier in the Inserts Section.

	 23-24	������ The Great Train Show. Wichita, Kansas. See this 
link for more info: http://www.greattrainexpo.com/.

	 28	����������� Pikemasters event; run your own train on their HO 
layout. See flyer in the Inserts Section for address 
and contact information.

Upcoming Events
FEBRUARY 2016
	 12	�����������PPD-NMRA Monthly Meeting (7 PM, Sand Creek 

Police Station).
	 13-14	������“Rails In The Rockies” Model Railroad Show in 

Estes Park, Colorado.
	 14	������������Valentine’s Day.
	 20	�����������Youth In Model Railroading (9 AM, Immanuel 

Lutheran Church, Pikes Peak/Institute, see the 
website for more info: http://www.ymr-online.org/.
Also see flier in the Inserts Section.

	 20-21	������ Lawrence Model Railroad Club Annual Train 
Show And Swap Meet. Lawrence, Kansas. See this 
link for more information: http://lawrencemodel
railroadclub.org/TrainShow.html.

	 25	����������� Pikemasters event; run your own train on their HO 
layout. See flyer in the Inserts Section for address 
and contact information.

MARCH 2016
	 4-6	����������The Hostlers Model Railroad Festival. Ogden, Utah. 

See the following link for more information: 
http://www.hostlers.info/

	 11	�����������PPD-NMRA Monthly Meeting (7 PM, Sand Creek 
Police Station).

	 17	������������Saint Patrick’s Day.
	 19	�����������Youth In Model Railroading (9 AM, Immanuel 

Lutheran Church, Pikes Peak/Institute, see the 
website for more info: http://www.ymr-online.org/.
Also see flier in the Inserts Section.

	 24	����������� Pikemasters event; run your own train on their HO 
layout. See flyer in the Inserts Section for address 
and contact information.

APRIL 2016
	 1	�������������April Fool’s Day.
	 8	�������������PPD-NMRA Monthly Meeting (7 PM, Sand Creek 

Police Station).
	 16	�����������Youth In Model Railroading (9 AM, Immanuel 

Lutheran Church, Pikes Peak/Institute, see the 
website for more info: http://www.ymr-online.org/.
Also see flier in the Inserts Section.

	 28	����������� Pikemasters event; run your own train on their HO 
layout. See flyer in the Inserts Section for address 
and contact information.

MAY 2016
	 8	�������������Mother’s Day.
	 13	������������PPD-NMRA Monthly Meeting (7 PM, Sand Creek 

Police Station).
	 21	�����������Youth In Model Railroading (9 AM, Immanuel 

Lutheran Church, Pikes Peak/Institute, see the 
website for more info: http://www.ymr-online.org/.
Also see flier in the Inserts Section.

	 21	����������� 21st Albuquerque Rail Fair. Albuquerque, New 
Mexico State Fairgrounds, Albuquerque, New 
Mexico. No other information available.

	 26	����������� Pikemasters event; run your own train on their HO 
layout. See flyer in the Inserts Section for address 
and contact information.

	 30	����������� Memorial Day.

CANCELLED

http://www.ymr-online.org/
http://www.bouldermodelrailroadclub.org/
http://rockymountaintrainshow.com/
http://www.ymr-online.org/
http://www.ymr-online.org/
http://www.greattrainexpo.com/
http://railsintherockies.org/
http://www.ymr-online.org/
http://lawrencemodelrailroadclub.org/TrainShow.html
http://lawrencemodelrailroadclub.org/TrainShow.html
http://www.hostlers.info/
http://www.ymr-online.org/
http://www.ymr-online.org/
http://www.ymr-online.org/
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October’s contest was Weathered Diesel Engine. The contest was 
cancelled because there were only two entries — three are required. 
The models that were entered are shown below.

October 2015
Contest Entries

Wade Mountz entered this set of two HO-scale, 70-ton, switch en-
gines running in consist. These engines belong to a private rail-
road, the Country Boy Mine & Gravel Company. Both engines are 
DCC equipped and have dummy couplers on their back ends. Wade 
added minor weathering of rust and age.

Tony Pawlicki entered this HO-scale Santa Fe engine. This model 
is an upgraded Athearn “blue box” kit. Tony reports: weathering is 
light (these locomotives were well-maintained and only numbered 
3561-3571 series briefly after acquisition from T.P.&.W. — after 
14-months, there were renumbered 2370-2380). Major modifica-
tions: replaced dynamic brake with non-dynamic hood section; 
added low plow; added anticlimber; added second brake cylinder 
and bearing cover (replacing shock strut) on each side-frame; 
machined 45-degree corners onto rectangular “hump” forward 
of front exhaust stack; replaced center portions of end railings 
with chains; and replaced rear pilot hose boxes with grab irons 
to retain hoses. Minor modifications included: notched bottom 
corners of rear pilot; replaced cast-on solid hood lift rings with 
see-through brass; added under-sill-mounted bell on left side; 
added fuel tank gauge (right-side only); added speedometer cable 
(left-front); added cast-on grab irons with formed wire; added grab 
irons on plow top; and added front coupler lift bars and MU hoses.

Contest entries are submitted and judged at each monthly meeting 
based on the schedule below. There must be at least three entries 
for there to be a contest to be judged.

November. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                      Kit-Built M.O.W. Equipment.
December . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                     No contest (Christmas party).

Contest Schedule

Local Model Rail-
road Hobby Shops

In Colorado

I hope everyone is getting ready for the holidays. We’ll have a good 
meeting this Friday night. Don’t forget that we have TECO and our 
Christmas party this December.
	 Concerning the Colorado Model Railroad Museum, in 
Greeley, Colorado, I found the following link for their November 
2015 newsletter:  http://cmrm.org/NewsLetters/GFSM2015-11-No-
vember.pdf. I think this is one of the best model railroads within a 
two-day drive of Colorado Springs.

Superintendent’s 
Notes

By Wade Mountz, Superintendent of PPD, NMRA.

Wade

http://www.caboosehobbies.com/
http://www.customrailwaysupply.com/
http://www.sunbirdtrainmart.com/
http://cmrm.org/NewsLetters/GFSM2015-11-November.pdf
http://cmrm.org/NewsLetters/GFSM2015-11-November.pdf
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It’s time for another Milepost. This past weekend, the Pikes Peak 
Division had a small dog bone layout at the SlimRail Show in 
Woodland Park. Andy Buco, Joe Costa, and Kristin Phillips were the 
prime movers for this event. They provided the modules, transporta-
tion and manning to make it happen. Dennis Snyder also dropped by 
for a bit on Saturday. They deserve a large helping of appreciation 
from the Division.
	 Looking to the future, we have the next TECO show for 
the first weekend in December. This is billed as a three-day show 
since it runs from Friday, December 4th, 2015, in the evening, to 
Sunday, December 6th, 2015, in the afternoon. This affords an ex-
tended opportunity to participate with our layout or the show itself. 
We will need to have the layout setup and running by 4:30 PM on 
Friday, December 4. We will probably begin setup around 11:00 AM 
for those who are able to start then.  I expect to build a boomerang 
footprint for this show. I need to know who is planning to bring their 
modules so I can plan the placements. Please let me know at the 
meeting or by e-mail. I’ll have a sign-up sheet for running trains at 
the meeting. 
	 I never received any feedback concerning a unique shirt for 
the module group. We may be able to get in with the folks providing 
shirts for the Region Convention next fall. We need to decide if we 
would like to have our own identity and what logos and wording to 
use. Again, let me know if you are interested in pursuing this.
	 The SlimRail Show brought to light (pun intended) another 
issue for the future. Namely, illuminating fixtures over the mod-
ules. Jerry Drewes has designed and uses lights on the Pikes Peak & 
Southern layout. With the advent of CFLs and LEDs, which require 
less power, I am in favor of adding them to our setups, if the group is 
willing. I do not want them to be a Division responsibility. If we do 
it, the lights will become an owner responsibility. For consistency 
sake, I would like to agree on a design that all items are built to. We 
can have someone or a committee mass produce the number needed 
and provide them at a reasonable cost to those who want them. The 
materials include a small clamp, piece of conduit, light socket, fit-
tings and a cord. Cost should not be excessive. Their use would also 
require some kind of 110 volt buss under the modules. 
	 That’s it for now. See you all at the meeting.

Andy Buco sent in the following photographs of the Module Group 
at the SlimRail show that was in Woodland Park last weekend.

Modular
Musings

SlimRail Show
Photographs

By John Emmot, Chairman of Module Group By Andy Buco

John
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Best Website For West Virginia Tourist Railroads
	 When the Durbin and Greenbrier took over operation of 
the state run Cass Scenic Railroad, they consolidated information 
and reservations on their website. The Cass never did reservations 
ahead of this. There used to be an annual meet at Old Spruce be-
tween the two railroads — now, it’s a routine event. Here is a link to 
their website: http://mountainrailwv.com/.

Module Group At SlimRail in Woodland Park
	 These are shots of our dog-bone set-up at the SlimRail 
event last weekend. We were wrapped around the front of the stage. 
Andy Buco had three modules and the other was ours. The end mod-
ules were originally empty, but made great literature and Operation 
Lifesaver display tables. We powered the modules using just a NCE 
Power Cab. It was a dark room, but the clamp on the light, designed 
by John Emmot, was our very own sun.

Railroading In The Real World...
	 Kristin ran across this clipping on the Internet:

Origin Of Railroad Crossbuck Sign
	 The common railroad crossbuck sign was originally de-
signed to look like the international skull and cross bone symbol to 
represent the danger of a railroad crossing. This design dates back 
to 1884. As shown in the photograph below, this particular cast-
iron sign is from around 1900 and was used in Pennsylvania until 
sometime in the 1960’s. Although this sign never carried the skull, it 
was added to show the historic origin of the crossbuck design. Some 
railroads placed images of skulls on some of the more dangerous 
crossing as late as the late 1800’s. This information and photograph 
are from the following website: http://www.signalscience.org/.

Joe’s
Railroad Notes

By Joe Costa

{ Continued on next page... }

http://mountainrailwv.com/
http://www.signalscience.org/


Hello Pikes Peak Division! It’s been a few months since an update 
so here we go again. 
	 I used to never ever read articles about model railroad op-
erations. Now, they are the first articles I read. In Model Railroader 
magazine layout articles, I’ll jump to the part about operating the 
layout. Since deciding to run my layout with fellow operators, I am 
always looking for ideas to enhance my plan and make the operating 
sessions more interesting. 
	 I read an article in a recent Model Railroader titled, “7 
Ways To Add Operating Interest” by Dan Lewis. Among other ideas, 
the author discusses “transfer runs” and how he made a staging spur 
to a slightly modeled town. He runs transfer trains onto and off the 
spur (i.e., staging). So down to the train room I went to see how I 
could do the same on my layout. Once I had an idea, and because 
everyplace has to have a name, I’d call my spur “Schwanders Spur”
The real Schwanders, Colorado (see map below) had a depot, water, 
and a coal platform and included a wye where trains could take one 
leg up to Buena Vista or continue west to St. Elmo and beyond to the 
Alpine Tunnel. My Schwanders is simply a town spur off the main 
line heading into Buena Vista. 

(Map figure from “The South Park System” map by Bill Bruce.) 
	 The circle in photo 1 shows where I plan to add the spur: 
under the future quarry in the corner of the room. The two tracks in 
the foreground head to Buena Vista and in the other direction head 
to Denver (main staging) or Gunnison.  

Photo 1. A spot for the staging spur!
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Gunnison Division Notes
By Jeff Cahill

Schwanders Spur

{ Continued on next page... }

{ Continued from previous page... }
Operation Lifesaver
	 Kristin had her first opportunity as an Operation Lifesaver 
Volunteer to talk with kids and adults visiting the Division Swap 
Meet. She showed them videos on railroad safety and handed out 
coloring books and paper engineer caps near the entrance table. I 
was able to run our Operation Lifesaver train. It was also the first 
time we had all three of our modules lined up together in a set-up.
	 With some good recruiting, enthusiastic visitors, great chili 
dogs served by the church ladies, and all the tables sold-out, it was 
a fun event.
	 As Operation Lifesaver points out, railroading can be dan-
gerous. Next time we do a modules set-up, I’m going to have to re-
member to bring some band-aids for the group. Three of us managed 
to get a few nicks and scratches.



	 The last photo shows operator helpers stuck to the fascia 
near the new staging spur. Besides a map, there’s a magnet for hold-
ing card packs for trains that start or terminate on the spur. 

Photo 5. Fascia stuff.
	 The third item stuck to the fascia is a diagram showing 
the order of customers on the town spur. Early in each operating 
session, a transfer run departs Schwanders spur and heads to the 
main yard in Gunnison, with perhaps first a stop in Buena Vista to 
runaround, for engine service, or to swap road power. Before the end 
of the session, the Gunnison yardmaster builds the returning transfer 
train back to Schwanders. The yardmaster should build the train in 
the order of customers; if not, the transfer run’s road crew must re-
order the train before backing onto the spur. 
	 So for the price of a turnout and one piece of track, I’ve 
added an interesting (I hope) addition to the railroad’s operation and 
one more spot to hide a train. And when I get around to it, more 
challenging scenery work! 
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Just a short column this month. My schedule has been pretty busy 
and I haven’t been able to spend the time I would like to spend on 
articles for The Milepost. I appreciate everyone that contributes to 
this newsletter — it is really nice to see articles and photographs of 
what everyone else is doing and seeing.
	 Below is a photograph of a train crossing a bridge over 
Uintah Street in Colorado Springs. If you look closely in the photo-
graph, you’ll see a clue for what I plan to have in my next column.

Murdock’s Siding
By Michael Murdock, Editor of The Milepost.

Michael

{ Continued from previous page... }
	 The second photo is the built-up spur using scrap lumber 
and black card stock on the sides for tip-over protection. It’s about 
three feet long… much longer than any train that should park on it. 
But I wanted plenty of extra length to account for operators stopping 
their trains in time (you can’t see the end of it once it’s installed), 
and for any future plans I might dream up (stage a second short train 
on it???).

Photo 2. The staging spur.
	 The spur is installed in photo 3. Nothing fancy here. I added 
a small light overhead about halfway back. The spur sticks in there 
about three feet, and I clean a lot of hidden track from underneath in 
that corner of the layout. I made sure the spur’s position did not get 
in the way of that tricky (read: pain in the @#$) track cleaning. You 
can see there are three levels at this spot: the top level, the quarry 
level, and the bottom where the new spur and main line is located. 
Scenery will eventually hide all the holes and layout innards.    

Photo 3. The spur is installed.
	 Photo 4 shows how little of the town is currently “mod-
eled,” just to make operators at least feel like they are someplace. I 
slid a small warehouse flat building (purchased online, downloaded, 
and made out of paper) on the card stock stuck to the side of the 
spur’s plywood roadbed and glued a section of fence next to the pa-
per structure. The tie pile tells operators where to stop safely when 
backing their train onto the spur. 

Photo 4. A few small details.
6-3-2015
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INSERTS
SECTION

The following pages are fliers and pamphlets for Pikes Peak Region clubs and statewide 
(and some neighboring states) model railroad events. If you would like to have a flier 
added, please contact the editor of this newsletter.




















